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The Nigerian Economy and Performance of the 
Financial Markets in the second half of 2011 

Economic Growth   

In line with full year Economic Growth target, the National 
Bureau of Statistics (NBS) estimated that the economy grew 
by 7.40% in the third quarter of 2011. Though lower than 
the 7.86% recorded in the corresponding period of 2010, it is 
in line with the 7.30% reported during the first half of the 
year. Like in recent quarters, the non-oil sector sustained its 
dominance with a growth figure of 8.81% while the oil sector 
declined by 0.34% during the quarter on account of a drop in 
crude oil production3. Overall, the economy is expected to 
have grown in line with FY 2011 estimates despite delays in 
the implementation of needed key reforms. 

Money Supply & Interest Rates   

The Central Bank of Nigeria maintained a hawkish stance, 
not seen in recent times, throughout the year. Following the 
175bps hike in Monetary Policy Rate (MPR) in H1-2011, the 
apex bank tightened rates further in the second half of the 
year, adding another 400bps and bringing MPR to 12%1 by 
the end of the year. Similarly, the Cash Reserve Ratio (CRR) 
was doubled to 8% and Open Market Operations (OMO) 
was used more prominently within the last quarter, all to 
control liquidity within the banking sector. This approach 
was premised on an initial need to keep inflation at bay and 
later to protect the Naira. Although the former was achieved 
somewhat as inflation was curtailed to some extent, pressure 
on the Naira continued throughout the period as demand 
continued to outstrip supply. Consequently, overnight and 
call rates at the interbank market rose to 14.20% by 
December from 11.30% in June, as liquidity within the 
system reduced significantly - broad money supply growth in 
the 5 months to November 2011 was reported as 0.39% 1.  

In other developments and as part of efforts to stabilize the 
banking sector, CBN nationalized 3 of the previously rescued 
banks and extended interbank guarantee on the merged 
banks to 31 December 2011. This helped cushion the 
systemic effects of an outright failure of those banks. 

Inflation 

Bumper harvest and tight liquidity helped pushed prices 
lower in the third quarter as inflation reached a year low of 
9.3% in August 2011 but the descent was short-lived as it rose 
steadily to 10.50% in November and closed the year at 
10.30%3. The rise was mainly as a result of increases in food 
prices in Q4, a typical trend for that period. 

 

The Naira 

The naira remained under pressure in the second half of the 
year although the data published by the apex bank suggests 
that demand during the period, at $19bn, was lower than the 
$23bn recorded in H1-2011 and 32% higher than that for 
the corresponding period in 20101.  

Ultimately, our devaluation fears were confirmed as the 
currency breached the official band of N150 ±3% for the first 
time since May 2009 in H2-2011. Early into the final quarter 
of the year however, in addition to monetary policy 
tightening moves, the CBN adjusted the band for the Naira 
upwards to between N150 and N160. However, the pressure 
on the Naira did not abate subsequently, as it shed a further 
3.23% to close the year at N156.70/US$ at the official 
market. 

The drain on the currency reflected in Forex Reserves which 
grew marginally by 3.17% over the period despite steady 
increases in crude oil prices and a relatively stable output. 

Financial Markets 

In spite of some structural and leadership reforms witnessed 
at the NSE and the wave of bank Mergers and Acquisitions, 
which, ordinarily, should boost investor sentiments, the 
Nigerian stock market was adversely impacted by the 
European Debt Crises in Q3-2011 as foreign and local 
investors cut back on their investment in equities, thus the 
All-Share index declined 18.62% in Q3. The last quarter was 
however less volatile as some investors took advantage of 
sharp declines in the previous quarter to buy select stocks 
within the brewery and building materials sector, thus the 
market gained 1.76% in Q4. Overall, the stock market lost 
16.31% in 2011, contributed largely by sharp Q3 declines. 

In the primary fixed income market and amidst rising yields, 
the DMO issued N394bn worth of FGN bonds in H2-2011, 
lower than the N612bn issued over the same period in the 
previous year. The jump in yield was, however, more 
prominent in treasury bills and short tenured bonds as the 
CBN relentlessly executed Open Market Operations (OMO) 
at high yields to mop up liquidity. 

The ARM Pension RSA Fund 

In the face of challenging markets in the second half of 2011, 
the ARM Pension Fund remained resilient. In a year in 
which the stock market declined by 16.31%, your pension 
fund grew by 1.87%, to close the year at a price of N1.7999, 
bringing our cumulative return since inception, in March 
2006, to 79.99%. While 2011 return is much lower than was 
achieved in the last two years, we are very gratified that we 

1 Source- Central Bank of Nigeria (CBN) 2Source – Debt Management Office (DMO) 
3Source – National Bureau of Statistics (NBS) 

 

www.armpension.com 

ARM PENSIONS RETIREMENT SAVINGS ACCOUNT (RSA) FUND 

Fund Manager’s Report for the period ended 31 December 2011 

The Nigerian Economy and Performance of the 
Financial Markets in the second half of 2011 

Economic Growth   

In line with full year Economic Growth target, the National 
Bureau of Statistics (NBS) estimated that the economy grew 
by 7.40% in the third quarter of 2011. Though lower than 
the 7.86% recorded in the corresponding period of 2010, it is 
in line with the 7.30% reported during the first half of the 
year. Like in recent quarters, the non-oil sector sustained its 
dominance with a growth figure of 8.81% while the oil sector 
declined by 0.34% during the quarter on account of a drop in 
crude oil production3. Overall, the economy is expected to 
have grown in line with FY 2011 estimates despite delays in 
the implementation of needed key reforms. 

Money Supply & Interest Rates   

The Central Bank of Nigeria maintained a hawkish stance, 
not seen in recent times, throughout the year. Following the 
175bps hike in Monetary Policy Rate (MPR) in H1-2011, the 
apex bank tightened rates further in the second half of the 
year, adding another 400bps and bringing MPR to 12%1 by 
the end of the year. Similarly, the Cash Reserve Ratio (CRR) 
was doubled to 8% and Open Market Operations (OMO) 
was used more prominently within the last quarter, all to 
control liquidity within the banking sector. This approach 
was premised on an initial need to keep inflation at bay and 
later to protect the Naira. Although the former was achieved 
somewhat as inflation was curtailed to some extent, pressure 
on the Naira continued throughout the period as demand 
continued to outstrip supply. Consequently, overnight and 
call rates at the interbank market rose to 14.20% by 
December from 11.30% in June, as liquidity within the 
system reduced significantly - broad money supply growth in 
the 5 months to November 2011 was reported as 0.39% 1.  

In other developments and as part of efforts to stabilize the 
banking sector, CBN nationalized 3 of the previously rescued 
banks and extended interbank guarantee on the merged 
banks to 31 December 2011. This helped cushion the 
systemic effects of an outright failure of those banks. 

Inflation 

Bumper harvest and tight liquidity helped pushed prices 
lower in the third quarter as inflation reached a year low of 
9.3% in August 2011 but the descent was short-lived as it rose 
steadily to 10.50% in November and closed the year at 
10.30%3. The rise was mainly as a result of increases in food 
prices in Q4, a typical trend for that period. 

 

The Naira 

The naira remained under pressure in the second half of the 
year although the data published by the apex bank suggests 
that demand during the period, at $19bn, was lower than the 
$23bn recorded in H1-2011 and 32% higher than that for 
the corresponding period in 20101.  

Ultimately, our devaluation fears were confirmed as the 
currency breached the official band of N150 ±3% for the first 
time since May 2009 in H2-2011. Early into the final quarter 
of the year however, in addition to monetary policy 
tightening moves, the CBN adjusted the band for the Naira 
upwards to between N150 and N160. However, the pressure 
on the Naira did not abate subsequently, as it shed a further 
3.23% to close the year at N156.70/US$ at the official 
market. 

The drain on the currency reflected in Forex Reserves which 
grew marginally by 3.17% over the period despite steady 
increases in crude oil prices and a relatively stable output. 

Financial Markets 

In spite of some structural and leadership reforms witnessed 
at the NSE and the wave of bank Mergers and Acquisitions, 
which, ordinarily, should boost investor sentiments, the 
Nigerian stock market was adversely impacted by the 
European Debt Crises in Q3-2011 as foreign and local 
investors cut back on their investment in equities, thus the 
All-Share index declined 18.62% in Q3. The last quarter was 
however less volatile as some investors took advantage of 
sharp declines in the previous quarter to buy select stocks 
within the brewery and building materials sector, thus the 
market gained 1.76% in Q4. Overall, the stock market lost 
16.31% in 2011, contributed largely by sharp Q3 declines. 

In the primary fixed income market and amidst rising yields, 
the DMO issued N394bn worth of FGN bonds in H2-2011, 
lower than the N612bn issued over the same period in the 
previous year. The jump in yield was, however, more 
prominent in treasury bills and short tenured bonds as the 
CBN relentlessly executed Open Market Operations (OMO) 
at high yields to mop up liquidity. 

The ARM Pension RSA Fund 

In the face of challenging markets in the second half of 2011, 
the ARM Pension Fund remained resilient. In a year in 
which the stock market declined by 16.31%, your pension 
fund grew by 1.87%, to close the year at a price of N1.7999, 
bringing our cumulative return since inception, in March 
2006, to 79.99%. While 2011 return is much lower than was 
achieved in the last two years, we are very gratified that we 

1 Source- Central Bank of Nigeria (CBN) 2Source – Debt Management Office (DMO) 
3Source – National Bureau of Statistics (NBS) 



Copyright © 2012 ARM Pension Managers (PFA) Ltd. All rights reserved. No part of this Material may be copied, photocopied or duplicated in any form by any means or redistributed 
without ARM PFA’s prior written approval. The material and information contained herein is obtained from a variety of sources considered by us to be reliable. However, we make no 
representation as to its accuracy or completeness and it should not be relied upon as such. This Material has been issued by ARM PFA, which is regulated by the National Pension 
Commission. Further information on this material may be obtained upon request to ARM PFA. Website – www.armpension.com Email – info@armpension.com 

succeeded in increasing the value of our members’ funds in 
the midst of market turmoil and decline. 

The strong performance of the Fund, since its inception in 
March 2006, is as a result of consistent, disciplined and 
focused approach to sector allocation and security selection. 
The weak performance of the stock market in recent times 
underscores the ongoing need for this discipline and focus.  

 

The Outlook 

2012 is heralded by substantial uncertainty, but unlike 2011, 
risks are somewhat positively skewed, in our view, based on 
our expectation of the long-term impact of likely-to-be 
implemented reforms such as removal of the oil subsidy, 
creation of a sovereign wealth fund, power sector 
deregulation, agricultural sector reform and passage of the 
Petroleum Industry Bill (PIB). Our outlook for the year is 
discussed under the following sub-headings: 

Economic Growth and Fiscal Policy - We expect 
Nigeria to continue on its growth trajectory and even more 
significant growth to come from the agriculture sector on 
account of improved policy outlook.  We also expect the oil 
sector to contribute moderate growth on account of likely 
ratification of the PIB, increase in crude production and 
stable crude prices. While we acknowledge potential 
drawback on Nigeria’s 2012 growth prospect due to the crises 
in Europe, we do not anticipate an overbearing effect given 
that about 20% of Nigeria’s crude is exported to Europe. We 
therefore consider government’s 7.2% growth target for the 
year 2012 as achievable. 

Monetary Policy, Interest Rates and Inflation - While 
inflation hovered within the 10.30% - 10.50% range in the 
last three months of 2011; we expect a one-off uptick or a 
shift in the inflation curve on removal of petroleum subsidy, 
higher energy costs and wages. Also, increased tariff on 
imported grains may fuel increase in affected commodities 
until the impact of higher local output from the agricultural 
sector starts to filter in. We expect year-on-year inflation to 
remain within double digits for most of 2012 but relative 
stability from then on if structural inefficiencies are 
eliminated. 

 

On account of previous hikes in MPR, where the impact of 
subsidy removal was stated as one of the factors necessitating 
a tightening stance and with recent statements by the apex 
bank governor to this effect, we expect little or no 
adjustments to rates in Q1-2012 but do not rule out the use 
of other monetary policy tools, mostly ‘OMO’, targeted at 
reducing systemic liquidity.  

Naira – As strong demand for the US$ is fundamentally 
driven by the structure of the economy, we expect the Naira 
to remain under pressure in the near term until expected 
benefits from oil sector reforms start to filter in. Most of the 
demand may, however, move to the parallel market while the 
CBN attempts to satisfy muffled demand at the official 
market.  

Financial Markets & Asset Prices – In recent times, 
foreign investor participation in the Nigerian stock market 
has been a significant determinant of market direction 
especially as there has been lower local institutional 
participation. As Europe’s crisis worsens, foreign investors 
may be forced to stay on the sidelines until a clearer outlook 
emerges. That said, some stocks, with good fundamentals and 
management, have continued to trade at low valuations 
presenting good entry opportunities. Attractive valuations, 
expected strong full year results in select names coupled with 
anticipated high dividend yields are key factors that could 
attract investors to the market in H1-2012.  We, therefore, 
expect intermittent pockets of gains during the period, which 
is likely to be interrupted by periodic profit taking especially if 
needed and long-awaited reforms are delayed further and 
security threats heighten.  

In the fixed income space, we expect yields to remain high 
given our view on direction for rates in Q1. Although 
Government’s resolve to reduce fiscal deficit and stick to its 
Medium Term Expenditure Framework (MTEF) suggests 
there should be fewer sovereign bond issuance in 2012, the 
recent change to the initial full deregulation plan and 
indications from already released Q1-2012 bond issuance 
calendar indicates the reduction in supply may not be as 
significant as earlier anticipated, thus yields may remain high 
over the next few months. 

Our Approach  

Notwithstanding our cautious view for the market in H1-
2012, our approach for the period will be to continue to focus 
on optimum diversification so that significant 
underperformance on any single asset class does not erode 
our fund’s value. While (RSA) pension portfolios are 
predominantly fixed income portfolios, they do have some 
exposure to equities, and can be affected by very sharp 
declines in the stock market. However, given our positive 
long-term view of the market and our selective and cautious 
approach, we are optimistic that barring unforeseen 
circumstances, your pension fund is well structured and 
positioned for growth in ensuing periods and we are glad you 
are a part of that circle. Importantly however, we will 
continue to implement our strategy within an overall 
framework that anchors the majority of your portfolio in 
fixed income instruments whilst maintaining a healthy 
exposure to equities given the shallowness of the equities 
market. 
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